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POLAND 

Retailing 
in Poland 

Steve Burt & Leigh Sparks 
Institute for Retail Studies, Universi
ty of Stirling 

Most people have two basic ideas 
about retailing in eastern European 
countries — firstly that there are lots 
of queues, and secondly that if you are 
privileged there are special shops for 
you (usually taking hard currency). 

Beyond this there is little knowledge 
of what the retail scene really is. These 
vague perceptions have recently been 
put to the test by Dr Steve Burt and 
Dr Leigh Sparks of the University of 
Stirling, who spent a number of weeks 
in Poland studying and investigating 
the organisation and structure of 
Polish retailing. Their trip was made 
possible by the generous financial 
assistance of the British Academy/ 
Polish Academy of Sciences exchange 
scheme. 

This paper reports on the findings of 
their study tour. 

The impressions gained of retailing in 
Poland are based on stays in Warsaw 
and Cracow with trips and visits to 
suburban centres, rural retailing and 
larger centres such as Bialystock. In the 
main however the impressions came 
from the major cities. The first point 
to note is that to western eyes there are 
not a lot of shops on the ground. 
Those that do exist seem to have 
displays and frontages that date them 
in British terms to the 1950s and 1960s. 
For the centre of a capital city, the 
main shopping street of Warsaw is 
decidedly downbeat. Set against this 
however is the fact that the streets are 
litter-free when compared to the UK 
and there are very few examples of 
shop closures. For the main part the 
unit size is very small (national average 
gross floorspace is 60 sq m in 1985) 

with mainly counter service 
predominating. The largest depart
ment stores in Warsaw for example are 
the size of small Debenhams, with the 
national average gross floorspace of 
department stores being 1,900 sq m in 
1985. 

Some larger supermarkets do exist, 
but these are very 1960s in style and 
operation. Most retailing is from stan
dard fixed units, but street traders and 
markets are also present. In addition 
there are small free-standing kiosks on 
many street corners, mainly selling 
CTN goods or flowers. Queues occur 
sporadically, mainly for 'luxury' 
foodstuffs, but also for the baskets for 
self-service in supermarkets — a fact 
that has interesting implications for 
consumer flows as without a basket 
you aren't allowed into the sales area 

of the store. The perception of 
widespread queueing was not borne 
out however. 

For the most part, shop displays are 
very basic and lacking in colour and 
flair. This is true of state shops, the co
operatives and private shops over a 
wide variety of trades. The exceptions 
to this are perhaps three-fold. First, 
fresh food and produce is widely 
available, although perhaps with fewer 
lines than in the UK, and is generally 
displayed attractively. Fresh fruit and 
vegetables can be purchased from both 
fixed shops but also stalls on street cor
ners and in markets. Secondly, the 
handicraft shops (Cepelia) often made 
attractive displays of their wares. The 
most striking exception however is the 
flower kiosks and shops, which are 
everywhere. The purchase of flowers 

35 

D
ow

nl
oa

de
d 

by
 U

ni
ve

rs
ity

 o
f 

St
ir

lin
g 

A
t 0

9:
14

 2
2 

Ju
ne

 2
01

5 
(P

T
)



POLAND 

seemed a national pastime and the 
range and colour of the flowers in the 
shops is often breathtaking. 

Public transport 
One other factor requires explanation 
in terms of impressions of retailing. 
Public transport is cheap and frequent 
in the cities, whether tram or bus. This 
it is argued means that city centres are 
easily and readily accessible for shop
ping and other trips. This is combined 
with a very high degree of central area 
living accommodation. Above the 

ground floor shops in central Warsaw 
for example there are generally four or 
five storeys of flats. Central areas are 
well populated giving central shops a 
large retained catchment. Despite this 
high population vandalism seemed 
unknown and shop displays were often 
placed, and left overnight, in glass 
cabinets in the streets. 

Within the shops it is apparent that 
there is a fundamental problem in 
Polish retailing and distribution. It is 
a problem that affects all efforts to 
understand Polish retailing. Unlike the 
UK with its marketing-led retailing and 
wide choice, Poland is production-led 
in that if goods arrive at the shops they 
will be sold. Selling goods is not an 
issue; production and to a lesser extent 
distribution are the great problems. 
This helps to explain why the retail 
outlets appear dowdy, uninteresting 
and staid. There is little point in in
vesting on displays, shop-fitting and 
the like if any goods the shop can ob
tain will sell fairly readily. Investment 
is directed at production not retailing. 

This lack of goods is readily ap

parent in major stores, and the main 
department stores in central Warsaw 
gave the impression of being almost 
de-stocked, despite high consumer 
levels. The lack of production also ex
plains why shops are increasingly sell
ing goods outside their normal line of 
trade. Shops will sell anything they can 
obtain in order to use space and to 
make money. Thus food shops are in
creasingly extending their lines to in
clude non-food items. The position is 
one of mass, scrambled 
merchandising. 

From these impressions it is infor
mative to turn to an examination of the 
formal structure of retailing in Poland. 

The Structure of Retailing in Poland 
Retailing in Poland comprises three 
distinct organisational types, and 
within these there are further divisions. 
It should be noted however that it is 
often difficult to distinguish between 
retailing and wholesaling functions 
within any one organisation as many 
organisations do both. The three main 
organisational categories are: 
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POLAND 
a) Government/State Organisations 
b) Co-operative Organisations 
c) Private Organisations 

Of the 142,000 shops in 1985, 68% 
were co-operatives, 17% were state 
controlled and 14.5% were private. 
The proportions for the latter two 
categories are reversed when the 
broader grouping of retail selling units 
(220,000 in 1985), which includes 
stalls, stands and seasonal pavilions, is 
considered. 

Each of these three organisational 
categories can briefly be discussed in 
turn. 
(a) Government/State Organisations: 
The government or state organisations 
involved in Polish retailing are many 
and diverse. Broadly speaking all the 
state organisations are linked to, or 
controlled by the Ministry of Internal 
Trade. In some cases control is direct, 
in others there is an intervening 
government ministry. The first point 
to note is that the state organisations 
are intended, with one exception, to be 
involved in the retailing of non-food 
goods. It should also be noted that 

these organisations only have outlets 
in the major urban areas. 

Most of these retail chains are 
organised on a national level although 
some have decentralised their organisa
tional structure to the voivodship level. 
A voivodship is broadly equivalent to 
a county council tier of authority in the 
UK. Each voivodship consists of a 
main city (voivodship city) and other 
towns and surrounding areas. Where 
management decentralisation has oc
curred the organisation is really a col
lection of city companies. 

Product lines 
The second point is that for the main 

part, the organisation of non-food 
retailing in Poland is divided along 
product lines. Thus for example, there 
are state controlled chains of fashion 
shops, leisure goods shops, book shops 
etc. There are also shops organised for 
the military and other key personnel. 
There are for example soldiers trade 
centres, but more interestingly there 
are shops especially for miners, par
ticularly in the Upper Silesia region. 

These stores are accessible only by 
miners and carry an extended range of 
goods. In addition there is the Pewex 
chain of hard currency shops. 

(b) Co-operative Organisations: In 
contrast to the state controlled 
organisations, the co-operatives are 
mainly concerned with the food trade, 
although there are specialist non-food 
co-operatives. Co-operatives are found 
in the villages and the rural areas as 
well as in the towns and cities. Analys
ing the co-operative movement is very 
difficult, as it is engaged in all chan-
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POLAND 
nel activities, including production, 
trade and service activities. All co
operatives are members of the 
National Council of Co-operative 
Organisations and there is a well 
developed hierarchy of national, 
voivodship and local co-operative 
organisations. There are two main co
operative organisations, Spolem and 
Samopomac Chlopska (Sam.Chl) plus 
a number of other co-operatives less 
involved in retailing. 

The co-operatives of Spolem and 
Sam.Chl are the most important. 
These serve the urban and rural areas 
respectively and together in 1984 had 
over 86,000 shops. In contrast the 
other co-operatives together comprise 
7,000 shops. Some production oriented 
co-operatives eg dairy or garden pro
duce, are the main suppliers of 
Spolem, in addition to running 
themselves a small number of specialist 
shops in competition with Spolem. In 
the rural areas, the commune co
operatives effectively have a local 
monopoly of retail trade, and in many 
cases the restaurant and cafe trade. It 
should be noted that both of the 'big 
two' co-operatives are also dominant 
in these 'service' sectors are well as in 
retailing. 

The shape of the co-operative move
ment is classically pyramidical with 
participation encouraged at the lowest 
level. One of the factors which en
courages membership and participa
tion is that for example Spolem can of
fer interest on money invested by the 
membership — this is currently the 
best rate in Poland. Participation is 
also encouraged as the local shop com
mittees have a real say over the runn
ing of the local shop, including staff
ing. There are probably lessons for the 
British Co-operative Movement here! 
(c) Private Organisations: The third 
type of retail organisation is that of the 
private trader, but this is generally con
sidered as a very small element of the 
total market. A hierarchical structure 
is again in place, with all private 
traders being members of voivodship 
organisations and thus in turn national 
associations. Private traders exist in 
both food and non-food trades, but 
have to be registered as private traders. 
There is thus a fair degree of state con
trol in this sector. Private shops can 

often be recognised by having the 
owners name above the shop on the 
fascia, as opposed to the normal prac
tice of the company or product name. 
Private traders can also be found sell
ing their wares as street traders. 

Franchise agencies 
One of the major experiments in 

Polish retailing occurred on the 
margins of the private sector. This was 
the development of a pseudo-franchise 
system of agencies as a means of ex
tending private trade. Agencies gave a 
degree of control to the people runn
ing the shops whilst still remaining as 
a part of the sponsoring chain. There 
has been however a degree of con
sumer resistance to these moves, as 
agencies were seen as being expensive 
and in many cases the agencies were 
only given to families of influential 
people. 

This adverse reaction therefore stop
ped the experiments and agencies are 
less common now than in the 1970s 
(there were 38,000 in 1980 and 19,000 
in 1985). The two sectors where they 
are common are the high quality 
cafe/restaurant chain 'Hortex' and the 
flower shops (sponsored by Spolem). 
Agencies normally have to display a 
sign so that consumers know they are 
agents. The exception is Hortex whose 
agency nature is disguised from con
sumers being made to look like a co
operative, so some people do not 
realise that it is a chain of agencies. 

Whilst the structure above is 
presented as a clear-cut and discrete 
one, in practice there is considerable 
blurring between the categories. 
Spolem which is meant to be the main 
food retailer in urban areas is extend
ing into non-food lines, whilst the non
food companies such as WPWH are 
now selling food. There is therefore 
cross-competition despite the 
theoretically clear organisational lines. 

Planning for Retailing in Poland 
Poland is a centrally-planned economy 
and retailing is no exception to this 
rule. The planning system controls the 
amount and the nature of retail 
floorspace, through the notion of a 
hierarchy. The provision of floorspace 
is controlled according to certain 
established norms. These norms exist 

for set concentrations of population 
and are designed on the concept of 
equal access to facilities. Town centres 
are one level of centre, with voivodship 
and city centres providing the main 
retail facilities. This is why some com
panies, particularly the non-food 
chains, need only to be based in 
voivodship towns as in this way they 
cover most of the population. Outside 
these planned centres shops are not 
allowed. Retailing is therefore 
restricted to a limited number of cen
tres. In rural areas it is not uncommon 
to see villages without any shops. 

Shops are permitted and planned for 
in areas of population residence. For 
example, the large suburban housing 
estates have planned retail facilities. 
The mix and amount of shops is 
calculated in terms of population 
numbers and expectations of consumer 
willingness to travel for certain goods. 
It is interesting that population 
numbers are used, not income, as there 
is meant to be no residential segrega
tion on the basis of income. From the 
hinterland and population re
quirements it is possible to specify the 
type of centre needed. 

Planning for retailing is therefore 
based on the notion of hierarchy and 
people have to travel to city centres for 
their requirements. The population in 
the estates are expected to obtain only 
basic goods at the local level. 

The Lessons for the UK? 
Equating retailing in the UK with 
retailing in Poland is clearly a futile ex
ercise. There are however some in
teresting points that emerge from this 
review. The participation levels of the 
co-operative movement and the con
cern of consumers for their local shops 
are clearly areas of interest. The abili
ty of the co-operative movement to en
courage high levels of participation 
clearly aids their position. The second 
main area of interest is that of plann
ing the retail facilities. The idea of 
hierarchy is clearly alive and well in 
Poland. The fundamental underpinn
ings of the notion of hierarchy are 
clearly recognised by the system — that 
of the concept of centres of high ac
cessibility and of transport allowing ac
cessibility. Town and city centres are 
areas of high concentrations of 
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POLAND 
population and concentrations of 
employment. 

Transport in Polish towns and cities 
is plentiful and more importantly 
cheap. Accessibility is therefore look
ed after by the state. It is of course 
debateable whether the UK has such 
levels of concentration and accessibili
ty. Even in Poland however, there are 
pressures for decentralisation of some 
aspects of retailing, driven by the pro
blems of city centre congestion and the 
increasing use of cars for shopping. 

The Future 
Polish retailing looks very poor to 
western eyes in many of its aspects. 
The problems of supply are all too ap
parent. For Poles prices are high and 
there is much concern about the 
amount and quality of goods and 
shops available. Investment is being 
concentrated on the production sector 
with only limited change occurring at 
the retail level. The future is therefore 
to a large degree beyond the scope of 
retail companies. If production is in
creased or foreign currency and im
ports are more prevalent, then if the 
distribution system can cope, the retail 
outlets will see an expansion of goods. 

If choice increases in this way then 
investment may be directed at the retail 
outlets. The other possibility is that 
foreign companies take a greater in
terest in the Polish market. If goods 
could be secured at competition prices 
than the option would attract con
sumers as the quality of offering would 
be above present levels. A Benetton 
sign was spotted in Warsaw — could 
this be a forerunner? 
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